Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, September 8, 2014
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

James O’Brien

Andrew Soliwoda
Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Peter Gray, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

Absent: Paula Kibbe and Barry Struski.

7:00 P.M.    Gina Marie Hanlon Cavicchi opened the regular meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
I.    Comments from the General Public: Roger Shores, YPAC Executive Director, and former teacher of Carver High School gave an update on the partnership between CPS, Police Department and YPAC for the Carver Cares Community Coalition. A memorandum of agreement has been written between these three agencies. In 2012, the school department addressed a serious problem in our town of substance abuse and bullying.  The administration and school personnel went into action. Mr. O’Brien thanked Mr. Shores for the work done to this point.  A grant was written for just under $40,000 to Fallon Health Care and we are awaiting the results. Among many things to be accomplished with the grant; resources for the community would be available.  A resource officer is in the budget and the Police Department is reviewing candidates but it will likely be the end of the school year before an SRO is in the school on a regular basis because training needs to take place.  Andrew Soliwoda asked about the transportation of students to the YPAC program.  Currently, two buses at the Elementary School have about 10 empty seats that go past YPAC so we hope to be able to provide rides for the children who are interested.  Mr. Shores is working with our Transportation Dept. on this issue.  

II.    Comments from the EAPC:  Jacqui Perkins, EAPC Vice President, addressed the committee.  She announced she has regretfully resigned from the YPAC Board and stated to the Residents of Carver YPAC needs money, please consider donating.  She said she visited with teachers throughout the district and they are glad to be back to school but are already feeling burdened.  Ms. Perkins encouraged residents to get out to vote and to consider the candidates who will represent educators and education.
III.    Update from Student Advisory:  Gigi Tracey Mackenzie Arrigal and Jenna Wells were in attendance to share the following: Student Council E-Board Officers have been elected.  Community involvement has included volunteering with Carver Fire Fighter Clam Bake in June; Old Home Day in July and a car wash was held at the Frosty Dog in August.  Student Council participation has grown to over 45 active members.  Upcoming events:  4th Annual Crusader Fest (9/19); Homecoming Pep Rally (10/9); Student Council Leadership Workshop (10/17); Community Apple Pie Social (10/23); and Breast Cancer Penny Wars, week of October 27-31st.  
Captains Council:  No representative.

IV. Approval of Minutes:  James O’Brien made a motion to approve regular and executive session minutes of June 9, 2014.  Andrew Soliwoda second the motion.  Approved unanimously.  
V.  Communications:
A. Resignation of Kimberly Clark – Recreation Committee.  Mrs. Clark has resigned from her appointment on the Recreation Committee due to personal reasons. She was thanked by the Committee for her service.  Anyone interested from the Community to fill this vacancy is encouraged to apply by contacting the Superintendent of Schools Central Office.  
VI. Reports from the Superintendent:  

A. Personnel Updates: 

Hires:   


 Before introducing the new faculty members for this school year, Mr. Knief explained the hiring process for the new teachers.  The amount of applicants with outstanding credentials was extraordinary.  It was difficult to decide who would be moved forward to interview.  Mrs. Maestas reiterated the same sentiments and added applicants have expressed a strong desire to become a part of the Carver educational community.
MHS:  Jaclyn Bontya, Health; Brendan Cully, Social Science; Timothy Healey, Technology;  Soobin Jeon, Math; Sean Lyman, Physics; Kelly Maccaferri, Special Ed.; Nikki Newton, Math; Christina Nolan, Guidance; Stephanie Reynolds, Guidance; Lindsey Villeneuve, English.


CES:  Tara Barboza, Art; Nicole Bartlett, Adjustment Counselor; Darby Lewis, Gr. 3; Caroline Listernick, Kindergarten; Amy Piekarski, Speech/Lang Pathologist; 
       Margaret Sullivan, Kindergarten 

New Support Staff:   Tyler Whealan, Athletic Trainer; Michelle Nickerson, MHS Lunchroom Monitor; Jessicah Friberg, CES Lunchroom Monitor; Kasey Cummings, Kinder Paraprofessional; Elizabeth Stine, Special Ed. Paraprofessional; Mary Sidilau, Sped Bus Monitor. 
       Resignations:  Donna Merritt Nolan, CES Music; Jessee Clements, MHS Math; 
       Kevin Glynn, Physics; Julie Swanson, CES Lunchroom Monitor; Kristin Zeoli, Sped

Paraprofessional;  Bob Burton Jr., CES Lunchroom Monitor; Mellenie Lanoue, Sped Paraprofessional; Sharon Asam, Kinder Paraprofessional; Dawn Walsh, CES Lunchroom Monitor.

Ratification of Bus Drivers Contract  - James O’Brien made a motion to ratify the Bus Drivers Contract as written, Andrew Soliwoda second the motion.  All in favor.  
B.  2014 Summer Program report by Meredith Cargill and Karen Teichert.  Data was provided on each program. Programs offered were:  Summer’s Cool (summer school); CES Alternative Learning Program; Pre-K Summer Program, Kindergarten BOOST, Middle School Summer Program, MHS Reading and Math Clinics, Vocational and POST program, Pathways and Credit Recovery and/or Tutoring. Over 187 students were serviced over the 3-5 weeks of offerings.  James O’Brien asked about parent feedback. Karen Teichert stated as she visited the programs, the student’s successes throughout the summer were exceptional.  Thought has been given to distributing a survey for parent/student input.
C.  Superintendent Goal Setting:  The Superintendent’s evaluation will be next month.  Ms. Sorrell reviewed her three goals that she outlined for last year which included professional practice goal (New Educator Evaluation System), student achievement goal (Dual Enrollment program with Cape Cod Community College) and district improvement goal (Completion of Phase I of upgrade of technology infrastructure).  
Ms. Sorrell also presented her 2014-2015 goals. (1) Professional Practice Goal: provide on-going professional development and support to Curriculum Team Leaders for the full implementation of the New Educator Evaluation System as measured by participation in the Research for Better Teaching workshops and timely completion of standards-based formative and summative assessments.  (2) Student Achievement Goal: collaborative with MHS Principal, Director of CIT, and Science Dept. Chair and science teachers to study student achievement data and implement a data-driven science improvement plan in order to improve student achievement on the grade 8 Science MCAS as measured by student growth percentiles. (3) District Improvement Goal: continue to provide guidance and leadership for the Elementary School Building Committee during the Feasibility Study as prescribed by the MSBA process and measured by the successful completion of the Feasibility Study by the end of the school year. The Superintendent asked the Committee, if they wanted a paper portfolio of her artifacts or flash drive of scanned documents.  They all preferred an electronic report.  The Superintendent will import the artifacts on the evaluation form.   
D. Discussion of Elementary and Middle High School Opening and Closing Times:
       This topic will be postponed to next meeting.   
E. Facilities Update: Peter Gray reported since last meeting, Fire Dept. have completed their annual building inspections and we were given occupancy permits. We did have high heat and humidity during the opening days and the cooling systems were challenged. Many MHS interior classrooms were not cooling properly. Central Administration Offices were closed on August 29th for cleaning.
F. Transportation Report:  Peter Gray spoke about our “fleet”.  We have four vehicles
that need replacing because they are old in age and high in mileage.  We will be putting them on Capital Outlay request. In addition to buses, we maintain truck and maintenance vehicles.  Out of District travel costs by geographically area was presented.  We transport to Middleboro, Hanover, Walpole, Plymouth, Sandwich, Hingham, Fall River, Kingston, Wareham and Canton.  Per Pupil expenditures for transportation (adjusted for cost of busses) is at 76% of state average.  We are below the average cost for in-district expenditures   Peter stated we are getting well use of our buses and our transportation dollars.  For in-town travel, we cover over 32 square miles.  We are the third largest geographic school district in the state. 
G. Building Committee Report: James O’Brien reported the process is moving along
well.  The Owners Project Manager (OPM) selection committee will meet on 9/10 & 9/11/14.  Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi announced Barry Struski has resigned as the Chair of Building Committee. Mr. Gray shared he was informed by Town Administrator that he could not participate in the OPM selection process. Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi stated the School Committee would investigate the situation with Mr. Gray.  On 9/10/14 at 4 pm, OPM bids will be opened and reviewed.

VI. Reports from the Superintendent:  

A. Field Trips: 
1.  New York City Trip, Grade 8, December 12, 2014
2. Spain/France – Gr. 9-12, International Club, April 2015
3. Six Flags, N.E. – Gr. 8 Symphonic Band, May 15, 2015
James O’Brien, made a motion to approve all three field trips. Andrew Soliwoda       second the motion.  All in favor. 
VIII.   Reports from School Committee:   
James O’ Brien welcomed all new staff members and those who have new positions and responsibilities.  Best wishes for a new year.  Andrew Soliwoda said he hoped we will have a great fall.   

Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to adjourn to executive session not to return to regular session for the purpose of discussing the reputation, character, physical condition or mental health, rather than professional competence, of an individual or to discuss the discipline or dismissal of, or complaints or charges brought against, a public officer, employee, staff member or individual. The individual to be discussed in such executive session shall be notified in writing by the public body at least 48 hours prior to the proposed executive session; provided, however, that notification may be waived upon written agreement of the parties.  Motion was second by James O’Brien.  Approved unanimously.
Meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
Approved by Committee: 10-6-14
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